TOWN OF WILLINGTON

Board of Selectmen 40 Old Farms Road Willington, CT 06279 (860) 487-3100 (860) 487-3103 Fax www.willingtonct.org

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Special Meeting Minutes In person & Via web interaction (via Zoom platform) September 8, 2021 6:30 PM

*Minutes are not official until approved at the next regular meeting

First Selectwoman Wiecenski called the meeting to order at 6:30 PM with the following in attendance in person; Selectman Blessington in person, Selectman Boritz via Zoom and residents.

Pledge of Allegiance

Approval of Minutes

Selectman Blessington moved to approve the minutes of August 2, 2021 as written. Selectman Boritz seconded the motion.

Vote: 3 Yes (Wiecenski, Boritz & Blessington) 0 No.

Present To Speak

Sarah Smith, 69 Eldridge Road; Last night at the Region 19 Board of Education meeting a resolution was passed in support of Juvenile Review Board. It is for the towns of Ashford, Willington and Mansfield. They are in support of the concept and the people that are trying to support it.

Matthew Clark, 42 Burt Latham Road; There was a survey conducted by the Board of Education in 2017 that 255 Willington residents answered; 53% voted for a new school and 47% people voted to renovate Hall School so half of the town wants a new school and half the town doesn't want a new school they want a renovated school, renovated as new. So the Board of Selectmen will be voting to hold a town meeting to provide \$100,000.00 in funding for the School Building Committee. He does not understand why that petition was circulated at all. All six members of the Board of Finance want to give the \$100,000.00 to the School Building Committee. All six members voted yes and the problem is not the money it is that the School Building Committee is not doing what the townspeople approved. They are supposed to be analyzing the school building options and making recommendations to the Town. He has attended half of the School Building Committee meetings and has watched the other half on video. The School Building Committee is not analyzing the renovation to Hall School at all. They are not interested in it and have not done any work on it at all. There hasn't been anything said about it at all. He is urging the Board of Selectmen to move the motion he made at the Board of Finance meeting to Town Meeting specifically should the Town of Willington spend \$50,000.00 analyzing new school options and \$50,000.00 analyzing Hall School renovations as new and with additional new wings options. In closing he calls the Board of Selectmen to remove the false information in the Willington Wire. Minutes in May did not indicate that renovations would not be paid for at Hall School. He urges a change to the PDF and he will be going to the Board of Education as well to have their minutes corrected. This is not what was said and urges honesty about this.

Correspondence

A more comprehensive list of correspondence will be provided next week when the new administrative assistant begins.

First Selectman's Status Report

STEAP grant - the Old Town Hall septic they were notified two weeks ago will now be handled by DPH and not DEEP and that is merely due to the size of the septic being asked for. Should be hearing back soon and anticipate a spring time project.

The School Building Committee did not meet so no updates there but they are meeting on September 15, 2021. Regarding the LOTCIP grant for the project running to from the Mills to Hall School. Mike D'Amato indicated DOT comments are back so they are working through those with CRCOG to finalize that project. The fiscal year that ended June 30, 2021 they are looking to return from the town side (Selectmen's budget and other general government) \$106,000.00.

ARPA Funds - Troy is working with the Senior Center on projects they had town approval for. They also asked for 2 owl cameras which are being used for meetings. Working with IT regarding the rest of the needs for the common room and downstairs meeting room. They will be ordering the additional air purifiers for the TOB next week and Troy is working on the RFP for the basement project. The ADHOC committee should be meeting in the next few weeks. Started with Department Heads in TOB and asked them to bring their wish list which may or may not fit into the parameters.

Negotiations-The union cancelled their meeting the day before they were supposed to meet regarding negotiations. Hoping to meet again on September 14, waiting on confirmation.

COVID update – as of last week 56% of Willington has been vaccinated which is up 2% since last meeting. An increase in 24 positive cases since last meeting; 289 total positive cases; 34 probable cases.

Staffing-First Selectwoman Wiecenski wants to welcome Nicole Snyder as our new Assistant Assessor. She began a few weeks ago and beginning Monday, Kelsey Allard will be joining as the new First Selectman's Administrative Assistant. They had hired a Parks and Recreation Director who was set to being work mid-August and the day before withdrew for multiple reasons. There has been someone in the department and has had success in maintaining the programs. First Selectwoman Wiecenski is meeting with someone tomorrow to discuss working as an Interim Director while the search for a permanent replacement continues.

Public Works

Things done at Public Works:

Roadside mowing is still going on around Town

Trash at Park

Chipping brush from storms

Paving edges around Town that have washed out due to the heavy rains

Catch basins have been cleaned out

Dug out waterways around Town

Blow roads off from storm debris

Put Dock and lifeguard chair at Halls Pond away for the season

Grading dirt roads

Installed new stop signs around town that were stolen

Cleaned off catch basins around town

Mowed site lines around Town

First Selectwoman Wiecenski indicated it was discerning that stop signs are being stolen because it costs the town money but this is a safety issue. Reach out to Public Works if anyone notices signs missing so that the sign can get replaced as soon as possible.

July Rain Storms update: Most of the damage came from the July storm we had. Troy Sposato, Public Works Director, provided a recap of the July 17, 2021 storm indicating the materials used. Also, the trucking information was provided. The total spent so far is \$122,052.50. This encompasses all of the dirt roads but there are still dirt roads, according to Mr. Sposato, that need process on them. About 25-30 roads had damage. According to First Selectwoman Weicenski, the bulk of the damage was on Liska and Mason Road. Mason Road had a total washout. She had asked Mr. Sposato to provide the number for just Mason Road only and it was \$54,629.00 and that was not the entire road. She asked Mr. Sposato what the PW budget looks like now. He indicated everything has been used out of the chip seal budget. He did not end up chip sealing this year because they are too far behind on the damage to the roads. Has about \$115,000.00 left. An incredible amount of money has been used. According to First Selectwoman Wiecenski the sides of many roads were compromised due to storm; drainage was compromised. If we don't chip seal this year there will be no funds in the springtime to chip seal? Mr. Sposato indicated they were set to begin chip sealing at the beginning of August but that got pushed back and now we are getting late into the season. He recommends not doing it now but in the spring. In order to qualify for FEMA funds there had to have been damage in a bigger area. Options according to First Selectwoman Wiecenski are:

- 1. Board can go back to Board of Finance to ask for more funds so that we can insure we can move forward with the chip seal project.
- 2. Wait and see how the winter season goes and then ask for increase if needed in spring.

First Selectwoman Wiecenski will be sharing Mr. Sposato's report with the Board of Finance. Mr. Sposato wanted to thank the Town of Putnam for assisting in clearing a catch basin from the storm, at the corner of Mason and Daleville School Roads. They took care of it at no cost. The other option was bringing a truck in at \$1,600.00 per day.

Selectman Blessington indicated that we haven't had a storm this bad in quite a while. Selectman Boritz indicated no real comments other than they continually get backed into a corner with the budget when it comes to Public Works. These things need to be remembered during budget season. This is not the first year when the Public Works Director came back indicating the budget isn't sufficient enough.

Mr. Sposato is still patching and First Selectwoman Wiecenski went out with Mr. Sposato to see the most troubled areas and the work that was done held up. There were not as many washouts after the last rain from Ida. Roadside mowing is being done during rain because they need all the dry time to repair roads.

Mason Road Paving

When the road washed Mr. Sposato and First Selectwoman Wiecenski met with the engineer Carl the day after in July regarding the repairs needed. The pipe held. Carl recommended that certain dirt portions of Mason Road be paved. These are plans that were brought to the town back in 1993. His recommendation would pave south from Daleville School 600 feet and on opposite side toward 44 would be paved 1950 feet in. Would end before the Knowlton property. Selectman Blessington asked about the cost. Mr. Sposato indicated it would be about \$86,000.00. Will not be any wider than it is now. Selectman Blessington indicated paving there would be a lot of traffic and he has spoken to a lot of people on Mason Road and the opposition to paving the road seems less than it was 30 years ago. He may take a survey of what the residents there think. First Selectwoman Wiecenski indicated that the cost of the repairs was so high compared to the cost of paving this portion and while it is important to know what the residents on this road think it is just as important to all of the townspeople as they are all bearing the cost of the repairs and paving. Selectman Boritz indicated the practicality of it alone and she is not an engineering expert but if an expert is indicating it should be paved then it should be. This is a safety issue as well as a town finance issue. This goes above the preference of the people living there. First Selectwoman Wiecenski indicated the road has been repaired and held up well and maybe they should put this into the CIP plan. It was eye opening that plans were discussed in 1993 by engineer. She would like to see this included in the CIP projects or in requests for uses of ARPA funds. Selectman Blessington responded to Selectman Boritz regarding the safety issue on Mason Road. Years ago, it was built as a connection to Route 44 and Route 74. There is quite a racetrack and if it is paved it would be worse. Narrow paved roads seem to wear with people driving off the sides of the roads. He will try and speak with people on the road to see the consensus. Mr. Sposato shared that some of the residents during the last storm could not even leave their driveways. Carl indicated the pipe held and suggested a box culvert and changing the position of where that water goes. Just a suggestion, could be paved over the way it is. This will be moved into a future discussion at CIP budget.

New Business

1. Regional Juvenile Review Board (JRB): The towns of Mansfield, Willington and Ashford have begun discussions and recently the Youth and Services Directors of the 3 towns have been meeting to discuss this for some time. Region 19 has been having the same discussions as well. Jennie Arpin indicates this falls under the umbrella of Human Services and she has been working with her counterparts in Mansfield and Ashford for a development of a JRB, a community based collaborative effort for unsavory behavior. This process diverts this from the judicial system. For example, if a youth commits a non-felonious 1st time crime the JRB could assist in keeping the matter out of court. Making amends instead of punitive punishment. 90 JRBs serve 135 towns currently. It is important that we work with our neighboring towns to work with Willington youths and their families to get these youths back on track.

First Selectwoman Wiecenski indicated that Mansfield is in process of moving forward and last evening in Ashford their Board of Selectmen voted to move forward with the forming of a JRB. She asked Sarah Smith who is a member of Region 19 to share as this was taken up at their meeting last evening as well. Ms. Smith indicated that there was a resolution approved to support the establishment of JRBs in the three towns. There was discussion that one of the board members is working as a liaison with the formation of the JRB. There is a lot of logistical items to work out with Ashford, Mansfield and Willington and with our partners at Region 19. First Selectwoman Wiecenski indicates we are behind the times with this. She asked who would make up the JRB. Jennie indicates in concept that the Youth Services Grant spells out what a makeup would look like. Jennie indicated that a referral would come from a police officer or group they are working with or a school. Selectman Blessington inquired if there is still a Youth Advisory Committee in town? Jennie indicated that is correct and we still have it and still meet. That committee would be a great place to get volunteers. The retired police office, Pete Tanaka, did serve and at the end of his term Jennie filed a waiver with the State since we do not have a resident state trooper or police department.

Selectman Boritz is in strong support of this and she has worked with other towns across the state and this is best practice when working with youth starting to show risky behavior. Our juvenile justice system tends to perpetuate criminal behavior whereas the JRB is a diversionary effort rather than keeping them in the criminal behavior patterns. First Selectwoman Wiecenski moved that we enter into discussions for an interim municipal agreement to establish a Regional Juvenile Board with the Towns of Ashford and Mansfield. Selectman Boritz seconded.

Discussion - There will be adequate representation from the Town of Willington and Jennie will be in a meeting with other directors in the next few weeks.

Vote: 3 Yes (Wiecenski, Boritz & Blessington) 0 No. Motion carries.

2. Assistant Animal Control Officer — Tina Binheimer came to First Selectwoman Wiecenski with an ask as she has gotten a job that will keep her busy on the weekends and will not necessarily be available to meet all of our needs as our ACO. If we were to appoint an Assistant ACO the dollars would come from the ACO salary and would be paid on a per diem basis. The dollar amount/budget amount would not change. Tina has an assistant Samantha Fegan in Tolland currently.

First Selectwoman Wiecenski moved to create the position of Assistant ACO (animal control officer) for Saturdays and Sundays and take the funds from the dog warden's salary line item. Selectman Blessington seconded.

Discussion-Selectman Boritz has no concerns and this seems straight forward. There is a truck available at the dog pound and can be used between her and Samantha. Tina is looking for money within her budget for a phone line as she currently has a cell phone. If Samantha is not available, we would find a fill-in from another town as was done before.

Vote: 3 Yes (Wiecenski, Boritz & Blessington) 0 No. Motion carries.

Tax Refunds

First Selectwoman Wiecenski moved to refund Christopher Beeson a Certificate of Correction in the amount of \$312.53. Selectman Blessington seconded. Motion carries unanimously.

First Selectwoman Wiecenski moved to refund Toyota Lease Trust a Certificate of Correction in the amount of \$101.07. Selectman Boritz seconded. Motion carries unanimously.

First Selectwoman Wiecenski moved to refund Lieselotte Provost a Certificate of Correction in the amount of \$74.40. Selectman Boritz seconded. Motion carries unanimously.

First Selectwoman Wiecenski moved to refund Austin Montagna an overpayment in the amount of \$68.48. Selectman Blessington seconded. Motion carries unanimously.

First Selectwoman Wiecenski moved to refund Thomas Henry a Certificate of Correction in the amount of \$35.51. Selectman Blessington seconded. Motion carries unanimously.

First Selectwoman Wiecenski moved to refund Ann Cilfone a Certificate of Correction in the amount of \$58.30. Selectman Blessington seconded. Motion carries unanimously

First Selectwoman Wiecenski moved to refund Adriana I. Vega-Molino a Certificate of Correction in the amount of \$361.08. Selectman Blessington seconded. Motion carries unanimously

First Selectwoman Wiecenski moved to refund David or Penny Marquis a Certificate of Correction in the amount of \$31.49. Selectman Blessington seconded. Motion carries unanimously

First Selectwoman Wiecenski moved to refund Erik Bedan a Certificate of Correction in the amount of \$63.82. Selectman Blessington seconded. Motion carries unanimously

First Selectwoman Wiecenski moved to refund Gang Yao a Certificate of Correction in the amount of \$13.35. Selectman Blessington seconded. Motion carries unanimously

First Selectwoman Wiecenski moved to refund Shawn Alexander a Certificate of Correction in the amount of \$11.22. Selectman Blessington seconded. Motion carries unanimously

Appointments

First Selectwoman Wiecenski moved to re-appoint William Bunnell as a regular member of the Housing Authority; effective September 8, 2021; expiring August 1, 2026. Selectman Blessington seconded. Motion carries unanimously.

First Selectwoman Wiccenski moved to appoint Heather LeBlanc as a regular member of the Inland Wetlands & Watercourse Commission; effective September 8, 2021; expiring May 15, 2024. Selectman Boritz seconded. After discussion by Selectman Blessington regarding his concern for Ms. LeBlanc sitting on this board as well as an alternate member of Planning & Zoning Commission; Motion carries unanimously.

First Selectwoman Wiecenski moved to appoint Heather LeBlanc as an alternate member of the Planning & Zoning Commission; effective September 8, 2021; expiring December 3, 2024. Selectman Boritz seconded. Motion carries unanimously.

First Selectwoman Wiecenski moved to appoint Patrick Lord as a regular member of the Inland Wetlands & Watercourse Commission; effective September 8, 2021; expiring August 15, 2023. Selectman Blessington seconded. Motion carries unanimously.

First Selectwoman Wiecenski moved to re-appoint Mark Drobney as a regular member of the Inland Wetlands & Watercourse Commission; effective September 8, 2021 (retroactive to August 17, 2021); expiring August 15, 2024. Selectman Boritz seconded. Motion carries unanimously.

First Selectwoman Wiecenski thanked all for serving or re-serving in these important roles.

EHHD Request

There is a request from the Eastern Highland Health District (C) for reimbursement for funds that were spent on COVID 19 vaccination clinics. Provided vaccine clinics to all schools. They did receive funds from Mansfield for \$104,000.00. They are looking for reimbursement from our new set of funds (ARPA) in the amount of \$2,197.00 (proportionate to Willington). The Board of Selectmen can't move to reimburse them directly. ARPA funds have to be disbursed though legislative means so this would have to go to town meeting. As a Board they can agree to fund out of the general budget to make them whole; deny the request or ask consideration to be included in a future meeting.

First Selectwoman Wiecenski moved to ask that the Board of Finance allocate the sum of \$2,197.00 of Willington's ARPA funds to Eastern Highland Health District to offset the costs of the COVID 19 vaccines; Selectman Boritz seconded. They would go to Board of Finance then this would go to a town meeting. They are getting ready to possibly do booster shots for third shots.

Vote: 3 Yes (Wiecenski, Boritz & Blessington) 0 No. Motion carries.

First Selectwoman Wiecenski will communicate with Easter Highland Health District to let them know that as long as it passes a future meeting they will be reimbursed.

<u>Call Town Meeting – Petition Request</u>

First Selectwoman Wiecenski received a petition request from the Town Clerk. They have 21 days from this petition to hold a town meeting by state statute.

Selectman Blessington indicated he did not have proper notification of calling the town meeting. First Selectwoman Wiecenski indicated that notice was properly warned and motion is made at this meeting.

First Selectwoman Wiecenski moved: TOWN OF WILLINGTON
NOTICE AND WARNING
SPECIAL TOWN MEETING

The electors of the Town of Willington and all persons who are entitled to vote in Town Meeting on the matter mentioned in the following warning are hereby warned and notified to meet in Town Meeting (face masks required) at Hall Memorial School; 111 River Road, Willington, at 7:00 P.M. on Monday, September 20, 2021 for the following purpose:

ITEM I

To see if the townspeople will authorize the appropriation of \$100,000 from the Reserve Fund for School Building Committee Consultants as previously approved through the CIP Plan by voters at the 2021-2022 Annual Town meeting.

Dated at Willington, This 10 th day of September, 2021.
Willington Board of Selectmen:
Erika G. Wiecenski
Liza Boritz
John Blessington

Selectman Boritz seconded.

Selectman Blessington indicated there is plenty of discussion on this matter. Selectman Bortiz indicated that the Board of Selectmen to not have an option and they are obligated to hold the Town Meeting. There was question raised on whether or not the Board of Selectmen meeting would not be held because of this date

and time. First Selectwoman Wiecenski indicated this was the time and date chosen as the Town Clerk needs to be there and this was the date and place that was available for Town Meeting. Selectman Blessington indicated he would like to see a Town Meeting only after items have been accomplished per previous Town Meetings. First Selectwoman stated, 20 citizens in the Town of Willington by petition have forced a special Town Meeting. Selectman Blessington says he was not property notified. First Selectwoman Wiecenski disagreed, the Agenda properly warned the item to Call the Town Meeting. Selectman Boritz mentioned that this was tried to be put forth in the Board of Finance meeting but there was a tie vote of 3/3. The townspeople are forcing this Town Meeting and the Townspeople are the legislative body of this town and the Board of Selectmen can't say no.

Vote: 2 Yes (Wiecenski, Boritz) 1 No (Blessington). Motion carries.

Old Business

The discussion of Assistant Business Manager/Treasurer. Donna Latincsics, Business Manager, could not be at meeting. Located in the packet are changes she has suggested to the job description, a minimum qualification required. She also provided a flow chart and proposed salary for this position which includes duties. The Elected Treasurer would oversee cash management among other duties. Donna believes she can find \$20,000 shortage needed from the current salaries and benefits. Will need a transfer into accounting finance department budget. Selectman Blessington indicated changes were made on the job description crossing out Accounting on Accounting/Business Management degree and inquired about certification which First Selectwoman Wiecenski indicated Infinite Visions part is because that is system Willington currently uses.

First Selectwoman Wiecenski moved to approve the Assistant Business Manager/Treasurer job descriptions with the Edits Made. Selectman Blessington seconded. Selectman Boritz agreed to leave in the language of Accounting/Business Management degree preferred.

Vote: 3 Yes (Wiecenski, Boritz & Blessington) 0 No. Motion carries.

Emerald Ash Borer Tree Mitigation

Letter received in August from a resident with concerns about the Ash trees and the Ash Borer. Mr. Sposato provided a report regarding the tree removal. In July 88 hazardous trees were removed (72 were Ash), various brush and dangerous limbs were trimmed and most work performed on the following roads: Moose Meadow, Blair, Marsh, Daleville School, Eldridge, Marco. Total budget spent: \$35,280.00. In August 56 hazardous trees were removed (42 were Ash and various brush and dangerous limbs were trimmed and most work performed on the following roads: Daleville, Depot, Cowles, Jared Sparks, Mason. Total budget spent: \$16,000.00. Not all invoices have been received for the month of August and total spent from 2021-2022 budget is \$51,280.00. The plan moving forward is if he can obtain another \$45,000.00 to remove as many infected trees as possible. Old Farm Road, Eldridge and Mason Road has the most. More details were provided in the Plan Moving Forward document provided. \$8,000.00 weekly to remove trees. Mr. Sposato would need to shift the budget around. First Selectwoman Wiecenski recommended going back to the Board of Finance to request the additional \$45,000.00. Suggestion was made by the resident that sent the letter that the town come up with a waiver system to take down trees on residents' property. From town's perspective they need another \$45,000.00 for now and then reevaluate in the spring and not sure how the town could implement taking trees down on residents' property. Selectman Boritz indicated the same thoughts as last meeting either spend the money now to take the trees down or wait until the fall when they come down. Putting band-aids on issues instead of correcting them. Should have listened closer to recommendations this past budget season. Need to find this money for prevention and there is no other option now. Selectman Blessington indicates tree issues at the same time as storms. He indicated the money would have to put out that is necessary. As far as citizens he is not in agreement that the town should be taking down trees on people's properties. The town will be speaking with Eversource in partnering with the

damage control. First Selectwoman Wiecenski moved to Request the Funds of \$45,000.00 from the Board of Finance for tree removal. Selectman Blessington seconded.

Vote: 3 Yes (Wiecenski, Boritz & Blessington) 0 No. Motion carries.

Present to Speak

Peter Latinscics, 97 Trask Road. He agrees with the First Selectwoman Wiecenski to the call for the Town Meeting. This is an important part of our legislation and he would not want that to be disrupted in any way. He indicated that the Board appears to view some legislative actions more enthusiastically that others and wished this was more consistent. He also objects strongly to the fact that John Blessington did not receive this information in a timely manner. It is important to receive that information in a timely manner to review and prepare for the meetings properly. He would request that not happen in the future.

John Bulick, Laurel Drive. He agrees that the town residents have the right to petition for a town meeting and is very concerned that many residents feel they have to submit a petition to the governing body to do their job. Nobody is questioning the allegation but procedures on how the money gets. Indicates that First Selectwoman Wiecenski has some responsibility in providing correct information. Not \$101,000.00 but \$100,000.00. Need to be more careful about what we are communicating to the public.

Matthew Clark, 42 Burt Latham Road. Board of Selectman needs to pay closer attention to what is going on at Board of Finance. To state how the vote landed at Board of Finance was incorrect. One motion was passed.

First Selectwoman Wiecenski addressed Present to Speak, although she doesn't usually, to indicate that Mr. Blessington was not singled out the Petition attachment was not in the original email to both Selectmen. The petition was sent to both Selectman this morning but the warning of the item on the agenda was till in order.

First Selectwoman Wiecenski moved to go into Executive Session and invited Carol Jordan to discuss Pending Talmadge Property Purchase. Selectman Blessington seconded.

Vote: 3 Yes (Wiecenski, Boritz & Blessington) 0 No. Motion carries.

Out of executive session at 8:39 PM.

Selectman Blessington made a Motion for First Selectwoman Wiecenski to negotiate the purchase of the Talmadge Property Purchase. Selectman Boritz seconded.

Vote: 3 Yes (Wiecenski, Boritz & Blessington) 0 No. Motion carries.

Good & Welfare

July for Troop C: 337 calls to Troop C included 15 accidents, 15 criminal investigations, 249 non-reportable matters and 2 arrests. 59 traffic stops; 1 DUI, 0 arrests, 1 misdemeanor summons, 20 infractions, 10 written warnings and 20 verbal warnings.

The Willington Historical Society is having their meeting on September 24, 2021 at 7:00 PM in the Common Room at Town Hall. The presentation will be on the Town of Iron Toys and will share flyer as public.

Human Services is now located in the Senior Center. The Food pantry is still at the Town Office Building as well as food distribution. The next Food Share is September 15^{th} from 11:00 AM -11:30 AM.

As we navigate the COVID world, please support our small businesses.

First Selectwoman Wiecenski thanked Sophia Mailhos for stepping in to the Department of Parks & Recreation.

First Sclectwoman Wiecenski thanked Cheryl Mitchell for her assistance in temporary recording secretary for the Board of Selectmen.

Willington Day was great and it was great to be out in the community and to see people. She thanked Sarah Reis and her committee.

First Selectwoman Wiecenski moved to adjourn the meeting at 8:46 PM Selectman Blessington seconded the motion.

Vote: 3 Yes (Wiecenski, Boritz & Blessington) 0 No.

Motion carries

Respectfully submitted, Cheryl Mitchell Acting Recording Secretary Town of Willington

RECEIVED WILLINGTON, CT.

2021 SEP 13 P 5: 28

LATOWN CLERK